
Appendix G: Limitations and Responsibilities

Limitations inherent to the internal auditor’s work

The consortium is undertaking a programme of work agreed by the Council’s senior 
managers and approved by the Audit & Risk Committee subject to the limitations outlined 
below.

Opinion

Each audit assignment undertaken addresses the control objectives agreed with the 
relevant, responsible managers. 

There might be weaknesses in the system of internal control that the consortium are not 
aware of because they did not form part of the programme of work; were excluded from the 
scope of individual internal  assignments; or were not brought to the consortium’s attention. 
As a consequence, the Audit & Risk Committee should be aware that the audit opinion for 
each assignment might have differed if the scope of individual assignments was extended or 
other relevant matters were brought to the consortium’s attention.

Internal control

Internal control systems identified during audit assignments, no matter how well designed 
and operated, are affected by inherent limitations. These include the possibility of poor 
judgement in decision making; human error; control processes being deliberately 
circumvented by employees and others; management overriding controls; and 
unforeseeable circumstances.

Future periods

The assessment of each audit area is relevant to the time that the audit was completed in. In 
other words, it is a snapshot of the control environment at that time. This evaluation of 
effectiveness may not be relevant to future periods due to the risk that:

 the design of controls may become inadequate because of changes in operating 
environment, law, regulatory requirements or other factors; or

 the degree of compliance with policies and procedures may deteriorate.

Responsibilities of management and internal auditors

It is management’s responsibility to develop and maintain sound systems of risk 
management; internal control and governance; and for the prevention or detection of 
irregularities and fraud. Internal audit work should not be seen as a substitute for 
management’s responsibilities for the design and operation of these systems.

The consortium endeavours to plan its work so that there is a reasonable expectation that 
significant control weaknesses will be detected. If weaknesses are detected additional work 
is undertaken to identify any consequent fraud or irregularities. However, Internal Audit 
procedures alone, even when carried out with due professional care, do not guarantee that 
fraud will be detected, and its work should not be relied upon to disclose all fraud or other 
irregularities that might exist.


